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March 16, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed proposed ordinance would authorize the King County Executive to enter an agreement with the City of Renton that:

1) amends the County’s sewage disposal agreement with the City to add certain new provisions desired by the County; and

2) extends the term of the of the sewage disposal agreement with the City to July 1, 2056; and

3) obligates the County to implement various odor control improvements at South Plant already planned in accordance with the odor control policies contained in Ordinance No. 14712 adopted by the King County Council July 14, 2003. 

The new provisions in the sewage disposal agreement would: 

1) permit the County to enact out of cycle sewer rate increases in emergency situations; and

2) obligate the City to agree to any future amendment regarding the terms for sewage disposal and payment therefore that may be proposed by the County and agreed to by those agencies representing, in total, not less than 90 percent of the ratepayer base.

The ordinance would also authorize the Executive to execute amendments to the County’s remaining sewage disposal agreements to incorporate these same new provisions and extend the term of those agreements to 2056.

King County provides sewage treatment and disposal service to 34 cities, special districts and other entities through agreements with those parties.  The basic provisions of those agreements are identical.  They obligate the County to accept the sewage and industrial waste delivered to its facilities by the local agencies, obligate the local agencies to deliver to the County all sewage they collect and establish the details of paying for treatment and disposal service.  Most of the agreements were entered into in the 1960s with an initial termination date in 2016.  In the late 1980s and early 1990s, the term of most agreements was extended to 2036.  All of the agreements were also amended in 1992 to modify the structure of the sewer rate charged to the local agencies and acknowledge Metro’s sewage treatment capacity charge.

Several circumstances require that the sewage disposal agreements again be modified.  Paramount is the need to extend the term beyond the current 2036 termination date.  Additionally, the County needs the flexibility to enact out of cycle sewer rate increases in emergency situations.  Finally, the County is continuing Metro’s earlier effort to modify the feature of the agreements that requires the unanimous concurrence of all contracted agencies for certain types of agreement amendments.  The attached issue paper, first distributed to the Regional Water Quality Committee in March, 2002, explains the reasons for making these agreement changes.  Those reasons are summarized here for convenience:

Extending the agreement term is necessary to provide security for the wastewater program’s planned long-term debt.  (The agreements guarantee the revenue that pays the debt service on wastewater program bonds.)  Amending the sewer rate provision of the agreements is necessary so that the County can implement out of cycle rate increases in emergency situations, such as the electrical energy crises in 2001.  (The agreements currently provide only one opportunity per year to set rates.)  Changing the unanimous concurrence feature is desirable so that one or two small local agencies are not able to veto agreement changes desired by an overwhelming majority of agencies.  (Except for the 12 agreements that already contain the proposed supermajority provision, a single small agency could block changes in the sewer rate structure desired by all other agencies.)

The King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) proposal to modify the agreements, as described above, was first presented to the Metropolitan Water Pollution Abatement Advisory Committee (MWPAAC) in November of 2001.  MWPAAC consists of representatives from the local sewer utilities receiving sewage disposal service from the County.  The proposed changes were then discussed with the Regional Water Quality Committee on March 12, 2002. 

MWPAAC responded with a list of separate issues that it wanted to address as part of its review of the County proposal.  Those issues include greater MWPAAC involvement in the development of the County sewer rate and capacity charge proposals as well as greater MWPAAC understanding of the application of County overhead and other interdepartmental charges to the wastewater program.  DNRP’s Wastewater Treatment Division has agreed to a work plan with MWPAAC to address these issues.

I look forward to working with you as you consider the enclosed proposed ordinance.  If you have any questions feel free to contact Bob Hirsch, Government Relations Administrator in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, 

at (206) 684-1266.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:    Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Don Theiler, Division Director, Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD), DNRP

Bob Hirsch, Government Relations Administrator, WTD, DNRP

